

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



https://www.buymeacoffee.com/theology



https://patreon.com/theologyontheweb

## PayPal

https://paypal.me/robbradshaw

A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical*Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles whs 01.php

## BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1995

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil.
Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1995

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1994", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 65-82.
- 2. LAZELL, David: A Gipsy Smith souvenir: a new edition of a guide to materials on or by the world-famous preacher and singer [1860-1947], East Leake: East Leake Publishing Corner, 1995, [2] + 30 + [4]pp.
- 3. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Handlist of Methodist tracts and pamphlets: chronological sequence, 1801-1914; reform collections, 1803-56; Hobill collection [arranged alphabetically by author/main entry heading], Manchester: the Library, 1993, [478]pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Wesley Historical Society: index to the proceedings of the local branches, 1959-1994, [compiled by] Charles Jeffrey Spittal & George Nichols, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + iv + 54pp.
- 5. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 3: H.B. Kendall's *Origin and history of the Primitive Methodist Church*" [London: Edwin Dalton, 1906], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 108-12.
- RACK, Henry Derman: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 1: [John Smith] Simon's life of [John] Wesley" [London: Epworth Press, 1921-34], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 15-18.
- 7. ROWE, Kenneth Elmer: *Methodist union catalog, pre-1976 imprints*, edited by Kenneth Elmer Rowe, *Vol. VII: J-Le*, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1994, xviii + 400pp.
- 8. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: "Our providential way: a bibliography of the history of Dissent in Devon", *Devonshire Association for the Advancement of Science, Literature and the Arts Report and Transactions*, Vol. 127, 1995, pp. 201-46.
- 9. TURNER, John Munsey: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 2: the Maldwyn Edwards trilogy" [John Wesley and the eighteenth century: a study of his social and political influence (London: G. Allen & Unwin, 1933); After Wesley: a study of the social and political influence of Methodism in the middle period, 1791-1849 (London: Epworth Press, 1935); Methodism and England: a study of Methodism in its social and political aspect during the period 1850-1932 (London: Epworth Press, 1943)], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 54-8.

10. WALSH, John Dixon: "Profile: W.R. Ward, Methodist historian and historian of Methodism", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 22, No. 3, September 1995, pp. 40-6.

## SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 11. BRISTOL. The New Room: *The collection of preaching plans at the New Room, Bristol: revised list,* [compiled by John B. Edwards], [Bristol: the New Room], 1995, [16]pp.
- 12. BURG, Judith: *Religion in Hertfordshire*, 1847 to 1851 [William Upton's statistics of the religious condition of the county, 1847-48, and returns of the ecclesiastical census, 1851], edited with an introduction by Judith Burg, Hertfordshire Record Publications, Vol. 11, Hitchin: Hertfordshire Record Society, 1995, xxxviii + 226pp.
- 13. CUNLIFFE, Norman: *Methodist North Lancashire District: a register of circuit plans*, compiled by Norman Cunliffe, [Blackpool: the compiler], 1994, [20]pp.
- 14. DALLAS. Southern Methodist University: Perkins School of Theology: Bridwell Library: I am your affectionate brother J. Wesley: the Elizabeth Perkins Prothro Galleries, 7 September-16 December 1994 [catalogue of an exhibition of manuscript letters, 1756-90, by John Wesley, checklist of the Library's Wesley letter collection, transcriptions of thirteen previously unpublished letters, and a short biographical index of the recipients of Wesley letters in the Library, curated by Page Allison Thomas; with an essay by Frederick Ernest Maser on "The importance of collecting the letters of John Wesley"; edited by Valerie R. Hotchkiss], Bridwell Library Religious Studies Series, No. 2, [Dallas]: the Library, 1994, [52] + [16]pp. + 14 facsimiles.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the early preachers collection, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, ii + 170pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Division of Education and Youth [collection: a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1995, 68pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Lewis Court Bible Christian collection [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + iii + 153pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The papers of the Rattenbury family, volume 1: John Rattenbury (1806-79) [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + ii + 55pp.

- 19. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of the Rev Dr Rupert E. Davies* [1909-94, a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + ii + 18pp.
- 20. TRANTER, Margery: *The Derbyshire returns to the 1851 religious census*, edited by Margery Tranter in collaboration with David Anthony Barton & Paul Spencer Ell, Derbyshire Record Society [Publications], Vol. XXIII, Chesterfield: the Society, 1995, lxxvi + 238pp.

See also Nos. 2-3, 46, 49, 53, 60, 64-5, 97-8, 102, 114, 121.

## CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 21. BEBBINGTON, David William: "Revival and enlightenment in eighteenth-century England", *Modern Christian revivals*, edited by Edith Waldvogel Blumhofer & Randall Herbert Balmer, Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1993, pp. 17-41.
- 22. PARKES, William: The Arminian Methodists the Derby Faith: a Wesleyan aberration in pursuit of revivalism and holiness [1832-37], Cannock: Charles H. Goodwin in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1995, [2] + 54pp.
- 23. TABRAHAM, Barrie W.: The making of Methodism [a history of Methodism in Great Britain, from the Wesleys to the present day], London: Epworth Press, 1995, xiii + 130pp.
- WATTS, Michael Robert: The Dissenters, volume II: the expansion of evangelical Nonconformity [1791-1869], Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995, xxiii + 911pp.

See also Nos. 5, 9-10, 41.

#### LOCAL HISTORIES

- 25. EDWARDS, Patricia A. & Thomas F.: A history of the Methodist and United Reformed (Congregational) societies in Wem [from their origins Congregational circa 1662 and Primitive Methodist in 1823 to 1995], [Wem: the authors], 1995, [3] + 195pp.
- 26. FORD, Wyn K.: The church in Sussex Road: the story of a Methodist church in Haywards Heath [1876-1991], Haywards Heath: Haywards Heath Methodist Church, 1994, [4] + 47 + [8]pp.
- 27. GOODWIN, Charles H.: Methodism on Cannock Chase, book two: from revival to reunion the consolidation of Methodism on Cannock Chase, 1880-1932, Cannock: the author, 1994, [2] + 66pp.

- 28. HOBBS, Laura: Village Methodism: a story of Methodism in Westbury-on-Trym, 1805-1989, Westbury-on-Trym: the author, 1989, viii + 68pp.
- 29. JAMES, Gillian M.: "In every generation": the story of the development of Methodism in Teignmouth [from 1812], [Teignmouth: the author], 1995, [4] + 92pp.
- 30. LYTHGOE, David: A house nigh unto heaven: the first 150 years of Bispham Methodist Church, 1845-1995, Bispham: the church, 1994, [10] + 133pp.
- 31. MARSHALL, Neil Howard: Emerging to life: a history of Tranent Methodist Church serving God in the community for 125 years, 1870-1995, [Tranent: the church, 1995], 53pp.
- 32. PHILLIPS, Cled: *Taibach Wesley Church*, 1893-1993: the story of a people's faith, toil, vision, compiled by Cled Phillips with the help of members, past and present, Taibach: the church, 1993, [34] + 164pp.
- 33. ROGAL, Samuel J.: John Wesley in Wales, 1739-1790: lions and lambs, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1995, 444pp.
- 34. SANDERS, William Thomas: The thin thread: the story of Castle Bromwich Methodist Church (1843-1995), Castle Bromwich (Parish of Aston), [Birmingham: the church, 1995], 54pp.
- 35. SELL, Keith & CANNELL, Peter J.: To the glory of God: a history of North Avenue Methodist Church, Letchworth, and its association with the evangelist Gipsy Smith, first edition written by Keith Sell, second edition compiled and edited by Peter J. Cannell, Letchworth: the church, 1994, 131pp.
- 36. SHORT, Colin Charles: "The Bible Christians in Birmingham" [from 1894], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 33-46.
- 37. SHORT, Colin Charles: Durham colliers and West Country Methodists: the story of the Bible Christian mission in County Durham, 1874-1910, Kidderminster: the author, 1995, vi + 251pp.
- 38. STUBLEY, Peter Derek: A house divided: evangelicals and the establishment in Hull, 1770-1914, Hull: University of Hull Press, 1995, xiii + 136pp.

See also Nos. 4, 8, 11-13, 20, 22, 40, 49, 51-3, 62-3, 66, 70, 109, 114, 128, 134, 136, 139.

## BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 39. BROSE, Martin E.: "Charles Wesley und die Kurzschrift" [Charles Wesley and shorthand], Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 15, No. 2, October 1994, pp. 33-9.
- 40. BROWN, Robert W.: "The Bristol residences of Charles Wesley", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 67, March 1994, pp. 1-6.
- 41. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: [John] Wesley and the people called Methodists, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1995, xiv + 338pp.
- 42. PELLOWE, Susan: A Wesley family book of days, compiled and edited by Susan Pellowe, Aurora: Renard Productions, 1994, [172]pp.
- 43. PEMBROKE, Neil F.: "From self-doubt to assurance: the psychological roots of John Wesley's early spiritual development", *Journal of Psychology and Christianity*, Vol. 13, 1994, pp. 242-53.
- 44. STEELE, Richard Bruce: "John Wesley's synthesis of the revival practices of Jonathan Edwards, George Whitefield, Nicholas von Zinzendorf", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 154-72.
- 45. WALSH, John Dixon: *John Wesley, 1703-1791: a bicentennial tribute*, Friends of Dr Williams's Library Forty-eighth Lecture 1994, London: Dr Williams's Trust, [1995], 21pp.
- 46. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley, volume 23: journal and diaries, VI (1776-86)*, edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1995, xii + 582pp.
- 47. WILDER, Franklin: *John Wesley rides again* [origins of the Wesley family and biographical sketches of Samuel and Susanna Wesley and their children], New York: Vantage Press, 1995, xiii + 225pp.

See also Nos. 6, 9, 14, 33, 72-89, 92, 95-101, 106-7, 112, 129, 132-3, 141-2, 144.

#### **BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER**

- 48. BOYSON, Sir Rhodes: Speaking my mind: the autobiography of Rhodes Boyson [born 1925], London: Peter Owen, 1995, 254pp.
- 49. BROCAS, Thomas: Some diaries of Thomas Brocas, Salopian [Methodist local preacher and apologist for Arminianism, for the years 1785-87 and 1804-15], transcribed and annotated by Doreen E. Woodford, Much Wenlock: the transcriber, 1995, ii + 150pp.
- 50. CARTER, David: "James Rigg [1821-1909] in defence of contemporary Methodism", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 69, October 1994, pp. 1-14.

- 51. DAVIS, George W.: The Robert Dall story, 1745-1828, Arbroath: the author, 1995, 28pp.
- 52. GIBBINS, Ronald Charles: *Methodist East Enders* [the lives of Alexander McAulay (1818-90), Thomas Jackson (1850-1932) and Peter Thompson (1847-1909)], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1995, 31pp.
- 53. GOODRIDGE, Ernest Noel: "Why am I in paradise? An informal, introductory talk" [to the diary of Jonathan Brooks Goodridge, Wesleyan Methodist probationer minister, for the years 1914-18], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 5, April 1995, pp. 4-27.
- 54. GREET, Kenneth Gerald: *Jabez Bunting* [1779-1858], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1995, 35pp.
- 55. HAMBLIN, Philip Henry: Fragments and memories of an octogenarian [printer and Methodist local preacher, 1894-1990, written 1978-81], [Fairlight]: P.H. Hamblin & Sons Ltd., 1995, 104pp.
- 56. JONES, Marsh Wilkinson: "Pulpit, periodical and pen: Joseph Benson and Methodist influence in the Victorian prelude", University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 394pp.
- 57. LENTON, John H.: *Harold Roberts* [1896-1982], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1995, 35pp.
- 58. LEWIS, Donald M.: *The Blackwell dictionary of evangelical biography*, 1730-1860, edited by Donald M. Lewis, Oxford: Blackwell, 1995, 2 vol., xxviii + 1,259pp.
- 59. LOTT, Edward: James Thorne of Shebbear, 1795-1872, Shebbear: the author, 1995, [8]pp.
- 60. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Methodist biographical index, compiled from the manuscript collections* [by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + i + 90pp.
- 61. MANN, Ronald: *Moving the mountain* [the autobiography of a lay Methodist, prisoner of war, worker for Moral Re-armament, theatrical producer and painter], London: Aldersgate Productions, 1995, x + 198pp.
- 62. MILLER, Harold: *Growing up with Primitive Methodism* [in north-east Derbyshire, 1909-32], Methodist Chapel Aid Lecture, No. 5, [no place: no publisher], 1995, 44pp.
- 63. MULRYNE, T.W. & McALLISTER, William J.: Esteem: liber amicorum essays in honour of Revd Dr R.D.E. Gallagher [born 1913, celebrating his contribution to the religious, political, social and educational life of Northern Ireland], edited by T.W. Mulryne & William J. McAllister, Belfast: Methodist College Belfast, 1994, xi + 109pp.

- 64. PAWSON, John: The letters of John Pawson (Methodist itinerant, 1762-1806): volume 2, from the Conference of 1794 to the Conference of 1799, edited by John Coates Bowmer & John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1995, [2] + vi + 168pp.
- 65. PAWSON, John: The letters of John Pawson (Methodist itinerant, 1762-1806): volume 3, closing years (1799-1806), edited by John Coates Bowmer & John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1995, [2] + vi + 165pp.
- 66. PICKLES, H.M.: Benjamin Ingham, preacher amongst the dales of Yorkshire, the forests of Lancashire, and the fells of Cumbria: an overview of his life and connections [1712-72], Coventry: the author, 1995, 152pp.
- 67. RIDLEY, Angus: "Mary Porteous, Primitive Methodist travelling preacher" [1783-1861], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 35, Spring 1995, pp. 14-18.
- 68. SMITH, David Andrew: "George Whitefield as inter-confessional evangelist, 1714-1770", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1992, [4] + vii + 462pp.
- 69. STUART, Hilda R.: People I've seen from behind: autobiography of a child of the First World War [born 1917, physiotherapist and Methodist], London: Avon Books, 1995, [6] + 49pp.
- 70. WEIR, Christopher: Jesse Boot of Nottingham, founder of the Boots Company [1850-1931], Nottingham: the Boots Company, 1994, 72pp.
- 71. WELCH, Charles Edwin: Spiritual pilgrim: a reassessment of the life of the Countess of Huntingdon [1707-91], Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1995, xvi + 233pp.

See also Nos. 2, 5-6, 9-10, 15, 18-19, 35, 44, 91, 94, 102, 108, 111, 114, 127, 140.

## THEOLOGY

- 72. BRYANT, Barry Edward: "John Wesley on the origins of evil", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 111-33.
- 73. BRYANT, Barry Edward: "John Wesley's doctrine of sin", University of London (King's College) Ph.D. thesis, 1992, xi + 329pp.
- 74. CARTER, Kelly D.: "The High Church roots of John Wesley's appeal to primitive Christianity", *Restoration Quarterly*, Vol. 37, 1995, pp. 65-79.
- 75. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "The soteriological orientation of John Wesley's ministry to the poor", *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 75-91.

- 76. DABNEY, D. Lyle: "Jürgen Moltmann and John Wesley's third article theology" [Wesley's theology of the Holy Spirit and Moltmann's perspective of eschatology], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 140-8.
- 77. IM, Seung-An: "John Wesley's theological anthropology: a dialectic tension between the Latin western patristic tradition (Augustine) and the Greek eastern patristic tradition (Gregory of Nyssa)", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 381pp.
- 78. KISKER, Scott: "Justified but unregenerate? The relationship of assurance to justification and regeneration in the thought of John Wesley", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 28, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1993, pp. 44-58.
- 79. KWAK, Ju-Hwan: "The work of the Holy Spirit in preaching, focusing on John Wesley and Karl Barth", School of Theology at Claremont D.Min. thesis, 1994, 130pp.
- 80. LIEBENBERG, Derek: "Love, sin and purity of heart in John Wesley's order of salvation", University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 1992, 99pp.
- 81. LONGWORTH, Allan: "The soteriology of John Wesley from 1725 to 1738, with particular reference to his sermons of that period", University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 1993, 74pp.
- 82. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: "John Wesley, evangelical Arminian" [with special reference to his understanding of the doctrines of election and predestination], University of Keele Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 2 vol., [4] + 565pp.
- 83. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: *John Wesley's doctrine of prevenient grace*, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, published in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1995, 31pp.
- 84. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: Scriptural holiness: the Wesleyan distinctive [with special reference to the theology of John Wesley], 1995 Maynard James Memorial Lecture, Weston-super-Mare: Flame Trust, 1995, 31pp.
- 85. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Reading [John] Wesley as a theologian", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 7-54.
- 86. MARINO, Bruce Rodger: "Through a glass darkly: the eschatological vision of John Wesley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 297pp.
- 87. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: "Charles Wesley's interpretation of some biblical prophecies according to a previously unpublished letter dated 25 April 1754" [to an unknown correspondent], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 77, No. 2, Summer 1995, pp. 31-52.
- 88. ODEN, Thomas Clark: John Wesley's scriptural Christianity: a plain exposition of his teaching on Christian doctrine, Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing House, 1994, 376pp.

- 89. O'MALLEY, John Steven: "Pietist influences in the eschatological thought of John Wesley and Jürgen Moltmann", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 127-39.
- 90. RANDELL, Ian M.: "Southport and Swanwick: contrasting movements of Methodist spirituality in inter-war England", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 1-14.
- 91. REDCLIFFE, Gary: "A pastoral perspective on the Jackson-Carman controversy, 1909-1910" [the controversy, in the Faculty of Theology, Victoria University, between George Jackson and Albert Carman over higher criticism of the Bible], *Toronto Journal of Theology*, Vol. 8, 1992, pp. 161-73.
- 92. THOMAS, Howe Octavius: "John Wesley's understanding of the theological distinction between essentials and opinions", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 139-48.
- 93. UNDERWOOD, Grant: "Millenarianism and popular Methodism in early nineteenth century England and Canada", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 81-91.

See also Nos. 22-3, 95, 101, 105, 108, 111, 122, 142.

## DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

94. CARTER, David: "A Methodist contribution to ecclesiology" [Benjamin Gregory (1820-1900) and James Harrison Rigg (1821-1909)], *One in Christ*, Vol. XXX, 1994, pp. 161-75.

See also No. 50.

#### SACRAMENTS

- 95. HOSKINS, Steven T.: "Eucharist and eschatology in the writings of the Wesleys", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 64-80.
- 96. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "The Wesley hymns on the Lord's Supper (1745) in history and eucharistic theology", *Like a two-edged sword: the word of God in liturgy and history essays in honour of Canon Donald Gray*, edited by Martin R. Dudley, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 1995, pp. 139-60.
- 97. WESLEY, John & Charles: *Hymns on the Lord's Supper*, facsimile of the first edition (Bristol: Farley, 1745), with introduction by Geoffrey Wainwright, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1995, xiv + 153pp.
- 98. WESLEY, John & Charles: A selection of John and Charles Wesley's hymns on the Lord's Supper, with an introduction by Donald Guy Rogers, Exeter: Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, 1995, 55pp.

## WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

- 99. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "Liturgical expressions of care for the poor in the Wesleyan tradition: a case study for the ecumenical Church", *Worship*, Vol. 69, 1995, pp. 51-64.
- 100. WESLEY, Susanna, John & Charles: Hearts aflame: prayers of Susanna, John and Charles Wesley, edited by Michael D. McMullen, London: Triangle, 1995, xix + 124pp.

See also No. 124.

## HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 101. BURCKHARDT, Friedemann W.: "Charles Wesley, ein Dichter der Liebe" [Charles Wesley, poet of love], Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 15, No. 2, October 1994, pp. 3-32.
- 102. CENNICK, John: Life and hymns of John Cennick [reprint of the second edition (1741) of Cennick's Sacred hymns for the children of God in the days of their pilgrimage], edited [with an account of Cennick's life, 1718-55] by John R. Broome, Harpenden: Gospel Standard Trust Publications, 1988, xxxxi + 230pp.
- 103. LIGHTWOOD, James Thomas, CRISP, Alan & CLARKE, Ronald: *Hark the sound: a history of the Free Church Choir Union* [1888-1995], revised [edition], [Stratford-upon-Avon]: the Union, 1995, [24]pp.
- 104. METHODIST CHURCH MUSIC SOCIETY: 1935-1995: sixty years of the Methodist Church Music Society, Southam: Effective Publishing for the Society, 1995, 28pp.
- 105. TRIPP, David Howard: "Methodism's trinitarian hymnody: a sampling, 1780 and 1989, and some questions", *Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 14, 1994, pp. 359-85.
- 106. WATSON, John Richard: "Harlots and publicans and thieves: a note on the context of Charles Wesley's conversion hymn", *Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin*, No. 64, September 1995, pp. 5-9.
- YOUNG, Carlton R.: Music of the heart: John & Charles Wesley on music and musicians - an anthology, Carol Stream: Hope Publishing Company, 1995, xx + 227pp.

See also Nos. 2, 96-8.

#### ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 108. FLICK, Stephen Allen: "John William Fletcher, vicar of Madeley: a pastoral theology" [as revealed in his *Portrait of St Paul* and in his own ministerial practice], Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 465pp.
- 109. GLASS, Paul Stuart: "The history of Wesley House, Cambridge" [from its foundation in 1921], University of Leeds Ph.D. thesis, 1993, [6] + 254pp.
- 110. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "Practical piety or lettered learning" [theological education in British and American Methodism to the 1830s], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 83-107.

See also Nos. 57, 126.

## LAY MINISTRY

- 111. BANKS, John: "Local preachers and theological change in the later nineteenth and early twentieth centuries: the impact of Arthur Samuel Peake" [1865-1929], Workaday preachers: the story of Methodist local preaching [in Great Britain], edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn & Margaret Batty, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1995, pp. 264-76, 333.
- 112. BATTY, Margaret: "Origins: [local preachers in] the age of Wesley", ibid., pp. 11-34, 306-9.
- 113. COLLS, Robert: "Preaching the word: Methodism and the poor" [in the nineteenth century], ibid., pp. 243-63, 328-32.
- 114. DAVIS, Angela: Called to preach: local preachers in Cornwall and their testimonies, edited by Angela Davis, Truro: Southleigh Publications, 1995, 110pp.
- 115. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The Methodist local preacher: an occupational analysis" [eighteenth to twentieth centuries], Workaday preachers: the story of Methodist local preaching [in Great Britain], edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn & Margaret Batty, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1995, pp. 223-42, 324-7.
- 116. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Women local preachers" [in the eighteenth to twentieth centuries], ibid., pp. 165-90, 319-21.
- 117. LAMPARD, John Stuart: "Today and tomorrow" [local preachers from the 1970s to the 1990s], ibid., pp. 119-42, 317.
- 118. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "New ventures in hard times: local preaching from Methodist Union to the late 1960s", ibid., pp. 87-107, 316.

- 119. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "The local preacher's role, status and training in divided Methodism, 1850-1932", ibid., pp. 57-86, 314-15.
- 120. PARKER, C. Alan: "Self help among the local preachers" [the history of the Methodist Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association from 1849], ibid., pp. 201-22, 322-3.
- 121. ROSE, Edward Alan: "Local preachers and the preaching plan" [to 1932], ibid., pp. 143-63, 318.
- 122. STACEY, John: "Local preachers and theological change: the 1960s and 1970s" [with special reference to the impact of *Doing theology: an introduction for preachers* by David Gerald Deeks, Ivor Harold Jones, Roland Wilson, Joseph Neville Ward & John Stacey (London: Local Preachers' Department of the Methodist Church, 1972)], ibid., pp. 277-91.
- 123. TURNER, John Munsey: "Years of tension and conflict, [local preachers], 1796-1850", ibid., pp. 35-56, 310-13.
- 124. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: "Local preachers' recognition services" [1913-94], ibid., pp. 293-303.

See also Nos. 49, 55.

## **BUILDINGS AND FINANCE**

125. WAKELING, Christopher: "The Nonconformist traditions: chapels, change and continuity", *The Victorian Church: architecture and society*, Chris Brooks & Andrew Saint, editors, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1995, pp. 82-97.

#### HOME MISSIONS

- 126. GOODWIN, Charles H.: An evangelistical pastorate: the unresolved dilemma in Wesleyan concepts of ministry and church growth [in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], Cannock: printed and produced by the author [for the] Wesley Fellowship, 1995, 25pp.
- 127. PRICE, Lynne Diane: "Faithful uncertainty: Leslie D. Weatherhead's methodology of creative evangelism", University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1995, [6]+ 325pp.

See also Nos. 2, 35, 37, 44, 52, 68, 113, 135.

#### OVERSEAS MISSIONS

#### POLITICAL IMPACT

- 128. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: "Marching as to war: Cornish Methodists and the Great War" [part 2], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 8, No. 5, 1995, pp. 129-38.
- 129. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and the rights of conscience", *Journal of Church and State*, Vol. 37, 1995, pp. 349-63.
- HANCOCK, William Charles Richards: "No compromise: Nonconformity and politics, 1893-1914", *Baptist Quarterly*, Vol. XXXVI, 1995-96, pp. 56-69.
- 131. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Evangelicalism and reform, c. 1780-1832" [with special reference to the Halévy thesis], Evangelical faith and public zeal: evangelicals and society in Britain, 1780-1980, edited by John Wolffe, London: SPCK, 1995, pp. 17-37.
- 132. WEBER, Theodore R.: "Political order in *ordo salutis*: a Wesleyan [i.e. John Wesley's] theory of political institutions", *Journal of Church and State*, Vol. 37, 1995, pp. 537-54.

See also Nos. 9, 48, 62-3, 113, 123.

## SOCIAL WITNESS

- 133. MOMANY, Christopher Paul: [John] "Wesley's general rules: paradigm for postmodern ethics", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 28, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1993, pp. 7-22.
- 134. SMITH, Leonard: "Unitarians and the second phase of co-operation" [a reassessment of the role of Methodist Unitarians in the beginning of the Rochdale Pioneers' Equitable Society, 1844], *Transactions of the Unitarian Historical Society*, Vol. XX, 1991-94, pp. 287-96.

See also Nos. 9, 63, 75, 99, 131.

## EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 135. JUNIOR MISSION FOR ALL OF THE METHODIST CHURCH: A brief history of JMA [1812-1995], London: Junior Mission for All, [1995], 10pp.
- 136. LAWN, Tony & Sarah: Jewels from the quad: diamond jubilee celebration, 1935-1995 a living history of Culford Preparatory School, compiled and edited by Tony & Sarah Lawn, [no place]: Pingles Publishing, 1995, 201pp.
- 137. LEARY, William: Wesley Guild the first hundred years, 1896-1996: one heart, one way, one hundred, Liverpool: printed by Mersey Mirror Ltd., [1995], 63pp.

- 138. ROBERTS, Paul Leonard: "Early Methodism and the education of adults" [in eighteenth-century England], University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1991, 339pp.
- 139. ROEBUCK, Stuart Walton & Joan: The happiest days: Culford Hall and School through the years a diamond jubilee publication to celebrate the School's 60th year in the park, compiled and edited by Stuart Walton & Joan Roebuck, Culford: the School, 1995, xi + 132pp.
- 140. STANLEY, Brian: "Missionary regiments for Immanuel's service: juvenile missionary organization in English Sunday schools, 1841-1865" [with special reference to the contributions of Thomas Thompson, Congregationalist, and Joseph Blake, Wesleyan Methodist], The Church and childhood: papers read at the 1993 summer meeting and the 1994 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Diana Wood, Oxford: Blackwell Publishers for the Society, 1994, pp. 391-403.

See also Nos. 16, 48, 63.

## CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 141. HAAS, John William: "Eighteenth century evangelical responses to science: John Wesley's enduring legacy", *Science and Christian Belief*, Vol. 6, 1994, pp. 83-100.
- 142. OTT, Philip Wesley: "Medicine as metaphor: John Wesley on therapy of the soul", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 178-91.

See also Nos. 69-70.

#### LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

See Nos. 5-6, 9-10, 56, 61, 138.

#### LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

143. KLEIN, Phyllis Gail: "Impertinent itinerants: literary representations of radical Protestant evangelism in England, 1660-1775", University of Denver Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 401pp.

See also Nos. 68, 82, 144.

## RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 144. BUTLER, David: Methodists and Papists: John Wesley and the Catholic Church in the eighteenth century, London: Darton, Longman & Todd, 1995, xvi + 240pp.
- 145. PAZ, Denis George: *Popular anti-Catholicism in mid-Victorian England*, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1992, xi + 332pp.

See also Nos. 25, 38, 50, 57, 102-3.

CLIVE D. FIELD

[The compiler is indebted to the following for suggesting and/or verifying a number of references: Dr E.D. Graham, Rev Dr H.B. McGonigle, Mr E.A. Rose, Mr P.A. Thomas and Dr M. Weyer.]